
Board of Municipal Utilities 
Meeting Minutes 

November 21, 2023 
201 Miller Road 
Avon Lake, Ohio 

Call to Order – Roll Call 

The meeting was called to order at 7:31 PM following a work session. The meeting was held in-
person using web-based video conferencing technology and streamed live over Facebook.   

Present: Mr. Abram, Mr. Dzwonczyk, Mr. Rickey, Mr. Rush, and Mrs. Schnabel.  

Also present: CUE Munro, CUO Yuronich, Attorney Anthony Coyne of Mansour Gavin, Mayor-
elect Spaetzel and Del Roig of LORCO. 

Approve Minutes 

Mr. Dzwonczyk presented the Minutes of the November 7, 2023 work session.  With no 
additional changes, additions or corrections noted, he ordered that the minutes stand and be 
distributed as presented. 

Mr. Dzwonczyk presented the Minutes of the November 7, 2023 regular meeting.  With no 
additional changes, additions or corrections noted, he ordered that the minutes stand and be 
distributed as presented. 

Public Speakers 

Mayor-elect Spaetzel thanked everyone for the time he has spent as the Board liaison from 
Avon Lake City Council and that he looks forward to serving the next four years as Mayor.  Mr. 
Dzwonczyk stated that the Board looks forward to continuing to work with him and congratulated 
him on his election win. 

Correspondence 

None. 

Expenditures 

Following review of expenses for funds and amounts as follows, Mr. Abram moved, Mr. Rickey 
seconded, to approve the expenditures of November 3 through November 16, 2023:  

Water Fund 701 $ 685,455.21 
Wastewater Fund 721  $ 155,548.59 
ETL1 Fund 703 $ 160,078.27 
ETL2 Fund 762  $ 411,646.95 
LORCO Fund 749 $ 6,640.88 
Water Construction Fund 704 $ 71,697.13 
Wastewater Construction Fund 724 $ 47,817.17 

Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
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Techwin Agreement 
 
Mr. Munro informed the Board that he and Mr. Yuronich have been working with the Techwin 
company on the supply and installation of a sodium hypochlorite generating station.  He stated 
that the initial connection was made through the Cleveland Water Alliance last year.  Mr. Munro 
stated that this partnership will allow Techwin to install their equipment in Avon Lake and will 
produce the sodium hypochlorite at the 12% strength rather than the 0.8% strength that is 
produced by all other available equipment currently available in the United States.  This will be 
used as a demonstration unit to decide if ALRW wants to continue using it to supplement our 
supply of sodium hypochlorite used at the water filtration plant and it will also allow Techwin to 
introduce their equipment into the U.S. market.  He stated that in consideration of providing this 
equipment free of charge, Techwin shall be allowed to bring other interested parties to Avon 
Lake to view the operation of this equipment.  Mr. Munro added that from a financial perspective 
this opportunity will save ALRW a significant amount of money. Even after the demonstration 
study if we decide not to continue, ALRW will not have a lot of money invested in this.  Mr. 
Munro also stated that the agreement was reviewed by Law Director Gary Ebert and his 
associate Connie Carr.  There were several red-line versions that were passed back and forth 
between the two organizations and this final version is what was agreed upon by both sides. 
 
Mr. Rush inquired what the approximate cost would be needed by ALRW to procure the items 
that the agreement requires ALRW to provide for the demonstration study.  Mr. Munro replied 
that it would cost approximately $50,000-$75,000 and he does have an allotment in the 
proposed budget for this expense. 
 
Mr. Abram stated that as a demonstration project he is in favor of this endeavor.  He said that 
ALRW has a long history of firsts and wishes to continue that leadership in this industry. 
 
Mr. Rickey asked for clarification that the equipment itself will be free of charge, but we’ll be 
spending the $50,000 to $75,000 to hook up the equipment and get it operational.  Mr. Munro 
affirmed that was correct.  Mr. Rickey also stated that the equipment will not fully meet our 
supply needs and asked for confirmation.  Mr. Munro stated that it initially will supplement our 
supply and meet approximately two-thirds of our requirements.  Mr. Munro replied that the 
current improvement project at the WFP will have storage tanks for sodium hypochlorite as we 
eliminate the chlorine gas system.  Mr. Rickey inquired if the OEPA is mandating that we get rid 
of the chlorine gas system.  Mr. Munro responded that although it is not a mandate, nearly all 
utilities are removing the gas systems. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk reiterated Mr. Abram’s earlier comment that ALRW has historically been at the 
forefront of innovation when it comes to treatment, and this would be another example of 
breaking barriers. 
 
Mr. Rickey further inquired about the strength of the sodium hypochlorite that this system would 
produce as well as what the strength of the delivered hypochlorite will be.  Mr. Munro responded 
that both would be 12%.  Mr. Rickey said that 12% hypochlorite is a very “hot” chemical that is 
very difficult to deal with.  He stated that he wants to observe how it is handled before he would 
consider approving a system that produces it onsite.  Mr. Rickey further inquired if it will be a 
possibility to revert to the gaseous chlorine in the future and Mr. Munro responded that is not an 
option as the decision to eliminate the gaseous chlorine has already been finalized. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk asked Attorney Coyne if he had reviewed the agreement.  Mr. Coyne said he 
had not, and Mr. Dzwonczyk asked if the Board was approving the agreement at this meeting.  
Mr. Munro said that yes, staff was seeking Board approval to enter into the agreement.  Mr. 
Dzwonczyk inquired about item number eight on the agreement referring to Techwin’s access to 
the site.  He stated that his concern was that ALRW does not retain the right to refuse access to 
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the site in the event of a safety or emergency event.  Mr. Dzwonczyk stated that he felt that 
ALRW should be able to deny access in the event of unforeseen conditions. 
 
Mr. Rush asked about the term limit of the agreement and if there should be a clause that allows 
for renewing the agreement.  Mr. Munro stated that although there is not likely to be a need to 
renew, the specifics detailing the length of the partnership should be included and would 
address this.  Mr. Munro added that he felt somewhere in the three-to-five-year range would be 
appropriate. 
 
Mr. Dzwonczyk stated that the Board would hold off on approving this agreement until the Board 
comments were addressed. 
 
Bi-Annual Chemical Bids 
 
Mr. Munro informed the Board that the bi-annual bids for the supply of chemicals used at both 
treatment plants were opened on November 16, 2023.  He stated that these were posted on the 
online platform Bid Express.  Mr. Munro stated that many chemicals had seen a decrease in 
price.   
 
Mr. Rush inquired about a chemical that received zero bids.  Mr. Munro replied that since ALRW 
has fulfilled its obligation to publicly bid the item they could solicit quotes and procure the 
chemical legally through that method. 
 
Mr. Abram inquired about whether the cost of liquid chlorine had come down from previous 
prices and Mr. Munro stated that it was slightly lower than recent pricing and there were three 
bids received for that chemical which was also encouraging.  Mr. Dzwonczyk added that supply 
chain concerns are something that ALRW must always consider.  Referring to the previous point 
of having multiple ways of procuring essential chemicals is important, so having the means to 
produce sodium hypochlorite as well as accepting bulk deliveries is a distinct advantage for the 
utility. 
 
Mr. Rickey asked for clarification on whether we use liquid chlorine or gaseous chlorine.  Mr. 
Yuronich replied that it is in the liquid form while compressed within the containers but turns to a 
gas as it is released into the treatment process. 
 
Having no further discussion, Mrs. Schnabel moved, Mr. Rickey seconded, to authorize the 
CUE to execute chemical supply contracts, valid from January 1, 2024 and running through, and 
including, June 30, 2024 in accordance with the following: 
 

Chemical Vendor Unit Price 
Liquid Alum USALCO, LLC $572.42 per ton 
Hydrated Lime Bonded Chemicals, Inc. $344 per ton 
Sodium Silicofluoride Bonded Chemicals, Inc. $2,730 per ton 
Liquid Chlorine JCI Jones Chemicals, Inc. $1,790 per ton 
Potassium Permanganate Bonded Chemicals, Inc. $8,880 per ton 
Dry Polymer Polydyne, Inc. $4,900 per ton 
Liquid Polymer Polydyne, Inc. $3,400 per ton 
Ferrous Chloride Alexander Chemical Corp. $777.65 per ton 
Carbon Bonded Chemicals, Inc. $2,093 per ton 
Liquid Orthophosphate Bonded Chemicals, Inc. $1,198 per ton 
Liquid Sodium Hydroxide Bonded Chemicals, Inc. $730 per ton 
Sodium Bicarbonate SAL Chemical $900 per ton 
Sodium Hypochlorite Alexander Chemical Corp. $478 per ton 
Hydroflurosilicic Acid Bonded Chemicals, Inc. $598 per ton 
Magnesium Hydroxide Bonded Chemicals, Inc. $880 per ton 
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Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 

Bi-Annual Water Distribution Supplies Bid 

Mr. Munro informed the Board that the bi-annual bids for water distribution supplies were also 
opened on November 16, 2023.  He stated that ALRW received bids from two bidders this time. 
Mr. Munro also stated that there were several no bid items.  Mr. Munro is recommending that 
the Board award the bids per the attached Engineer’s certified bid tabulation. 

Mr. Rush inquired about the items that did not receive a bid for and wanted to know how we 
would procure those if they were needed.  Mr. Munro replied that similar to procuring the 
chemical that did not receive any bids for, because we have fulfilled our obligation to publicly bid 
these items, we would be able to request quotes or purchase these items from a supplier on an 
as-needed basis.  Mr. Munro also stated that staff keeps an inventory of items on the shelf and 
that in the past we have assisted other entities by providing items to them from our shelves until 
a replacement could be obtained as well as borrowing items from them until we could replace it.  
Mr. Munro also said that what typically happens is that when we loan a part to another entity, 
they will order another and have it shipped to us directly. 

With no further discussion, Mrs. Schnabel moved, Mr. Abram seconded, to authorize the CUE to 
execute contracts with Core & Main and Ferguson Waterworks, valid from valid from January 1, 
2024 and running through, and including, June 30, 2024, for the supply of bid items on the 2024 
Bi-Annual Water Distribution Supplies Bid – First Half, per the Engineer’s certified bid tabulation. 

Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 

Project Updates 

Power Plant Update:  Mr. Yuronich informed the Board that work continues on the northern and 
eastern sides of the main power plant and that much of their progress has not been visible to 
the public.  Mr. Yuronich also stated that the work to connect the retention pond to the 108-inch 
storm sewer has been completed.  They are finishing site restoration as a section of the ramp 
leading to the Lake Rd. crossing had to be removed to install the pipe connecting the retention 
pond overflow to the 108-inch storm sewer. 

Mr. Dzwonczyk inquired about how the relative elevation of the retention pond to the 
surrounding area.  Mr. Dzwonczyk mentioned sixty feet.  Mr. Yuronich said that he was unsure 
of the specifics.  Mr. Munro said although he was also unsure of the specifics, the retention 
pond is approximately sixty feet deep, but the overflow will function similarly to retention ponds 
in subdivisions.  When the level exceeds the overflow height, it will drain into the storm sewer, 
thus keeping the pond from rising above its banks.  Mr. Yuronich added that the pond in front of 
201 Miller also functions to maintain a maximum water level by draining excess water to the 
storm.  Mr. Dzwonczyk also asked if there was any other discharge point and Mr. Munro stated 
that there was no other outfall. 
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Mr. Rush asked if the overflow discharge would affect the capacity of the 108-inch storm sewer 
that the water reclamation facility also can discharge into.  Mr. Munro stated that while he was 
unsure of the total capacity of the 108-inch storm sewer, there is no shortage of capacity in that 
pipe.  During monitoring of the levels during high-rain events, the level did not exceed sixteen 
inches so there will be no risk of a bottleneck.   
 
ETL Design Services:  No updates. 
 
Additional Storage Building:  Mr. Yuronich informed the Board that the final concrete pour has 
been completed.  He also added that the final electrical panel has been delivered and installed 
and a timeline for closing out the utility portion of the contract has been finalized.  Mr. Yuronich 
stated that on December 4, 2023 the fire setup will be completed, and the Avon Lake Fire 
Department will perform their inspection.  The exhaust fan and carbon monoxide monitoring 
equipment will also be that week.  A punch list will be developed and after the wash bay 
equipment is installed the gaps between the main garage area and wash bay will be sealed. 
 
Traveling Screen Replacement:  Mr. Yuronich informed the Board that the installation of the new 
screen is complete and that the unit is fully operational.  Mr. Dzwonczyk asked if this was at the 
wastewater plant and wanted some clarification of how it functions.  Mr. Yuronich explained that 
as water is brought into the water filtration plant, any debris larger than one-quarter of an inch is 
trapped on the screen.  When a time limit is reached or when a differential sensor detects a 
difference in the height of the water on either side of the screen indicates a restriction of flow, 
the screen will run a cycle and have the debris deposited into a basket that will then be emptied 
by staff into a dumpster for disposal. 
 
Mr. Rickey asked if the old screen was going to be saved and reconditioned.  Mr. Yuronich 
replied that it was over forty years old and did not have any use to the utility any longer. 
 
Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectrometer (ICP):   Mr. Yuronich stated that staff had 
travelled to the Garrett Morgan Water Plant in Cleveland to meet with the lab staff there to get 
some tips from those that use the same unit on a regular basis.  They were given advice on the 
use of the equipment along with consumables to keep on hand.  Mr. Yuronich stated that while 
getting the training from the manufacturer is obviously important, being able to get the real-world 
experiences from professionals that use the equipment on a day-to-day basis is also extremely 
beneficial.  Mr. Yuronich added that he felt it was important for the younger lab staff at our water 
filtration plant to have interactions with more experienced lab personnel and that this will surely 
aid in their professional development.  Mr. Yuronich also informed the Board that Thermo 
Scientific will be out at the end of the month for method development and once that is complete 
ALRW staff will conduct side-by-side testing with Alloway to ensure that their results are 
garnering the expected results and then will proceed with certification through the Ohio 
Environmental Protection Agency. 
 
 

CUE Report 

Mr. Munro stated that on November 13, 2023 he attended the HR Committee meeting to 
discuss the Business and Financial Coordinator job description.  Later that evening City Council 
had the first reading of the ordinance pertaining to this job description.  The second reading will 
be on November 27, 2023 where it should be passed.  They are going to amend the existing 
ordinance that covers non-bargaining employee pay ranges to include the Business and 
Financial Coordinator.  The amended ordinance will also include updating the pay ranges for all 
non-bargaining unit employees and that will be further discussed in Executive Session with the 
Board.  Mr. Munro expressed his gratitude towards Councilmen Zuber and O’Donnell from the 
HR Committee and others for asking him to make a presentation explaining this new position. 
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Mr. Munro informed the Board that Isaac Decker was no longer going to be able to accept the 
position at the water filtration plant. 
 
Mr. Munro stated that at the December 5, 2023 meeting there will be the Board Organizational 
Meeting and wanted all to be aware of that. 
 
Miscellaneous & Member Reports 

None. 
 
Public Speakers 

None. 
 
Executive Session 

Mr. Rush moved, Mr. Abram seconded to meet in executive session as allowed by ORC 
§121.22 (G1) and (G)(3) to discuss compensation of a public employee and pending legal 
matters and to include the CUE, the CUO, and a representative from Mansour Gavin. 

Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Rush and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
 
The Board entered Executive Session at 8:15 PM. 
 
The Board reconvened the public meeting at 8:41 PM. 
 
Mr. Munro asked the Board to approve updated salary ranges for non-bargaining employees 
based on their discussion in Executive Session. 
 
With no further discussion, Mr. Dzwonczyk moved, Mr. Rickey seconded, to set new salary 
ranges for non-bargaining employees, effective November 21, 2023, in accordance with the 
following: 
 

Job Title     Hourly Rate   
Chief Utilities Executive    $69.69 – $102.69  
Chief of Utility Operations    $52.92 – $84.67  
Engineering Services Manager  $49.35 – $78.10  
Water Filtration Plant Manager   $38.83 – $57.27  
Water Reclamation Facility Manager $38.83 – $57.27 
Facilities & Asset Manager    $37.03 – $54.38  
Engineer       $31.03 – $44.70 
Business & Financial Coordinator  $40.04 – $58.90 

 
Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
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Adjourn 

As there was no further business, Mr. Abram moved, and Mr. Rickey seconded, to adjourn. The 
meeting adjourned at 8:44 PM. 
 
Ayes (per voice vote): Abram, Dzwonczyk, Rickey, Rush, and Schnabel 
Nays: None 
Motion carried. 
 
Approved December 5, 2023. 
 
 
 
 
John Dzwonczyk, Chairman  Robert Munro, Clerk 
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